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PETITION 

· · · .·· . Your Petitioner, Joyce R. Cr.. in, respectfully 

represents that she is a resident of the City of Winchester, 

Virginia, that she ia the mother and leqal custodian of Larry 

Anderson Flowers, Jr., born March 15, 1968 in Waehinqton, D.C., 

and of Christopher Allan Plowers, born July 13, 1969 in 

Winchester, Virginia, both of whom are presently residents of 

the City of Winchester, Virqinia; that her maiden name was 

Joyce Ann Rippeon and that the name of said children's natural 

father is Larry Anderson Flowers1 that your Petitioner and 

Larry Anderson Plowers were divorced in 1971 and that your 

Petitioner has since married Thomas Franklin Cain1 that the 

aforesaid parties are shortly moving to a new community an4 in 

order to avoid confusion, to permit registration in school under 

the names by which they wish to be known and to prevent ambaraaa­

ment on the part of said children among their playaataa and 

friends, Petitioner desires to change their names to, reapec~ 

tively, Larry Anderson Cain and Christopher Allan Cain, and to 

this end hereby ma·ke:s application therefor in accordance with the 

statute in such cases made and provided, to-wit: SS-577.1 of the 

Code of Virginia (as amended). 

~~If?~ 
Joyce R. Caln 

1 io ... 



s L. Berry 
Ber y and Owen 

... North Braddock Street 
P. o~ Box 267 
Winchester, Virginia 22601 

Coun$el for Petitioner 

I I, Thomas Franklin Cain, join in the foregoing 

Petition and consent and agree to the changes of name therein 
i 

requested. 

I. 

I 
I 

~ -3'/Cfil~ ~ 
Thomas Franklin caln 

.._... ~ 

~ lfiil 
i .... 



ORDER 

This day came Joyce R. Cain and by leave of Court 

filed her Petition setting forth that she is a resident of th~ 

City of Winchester, Virginia, that she is the natural mother and 

custodian of Larry Anderson Flowers, Jr.« born March 15, 1968 in 

Washington, D.C., and of Christopher Allan Flowers, born July 13, 

1969 in Winchester, Virginia, both of whom are presently 

residents of the City of Winchester, Virginia, that said 

children's natural father is ~?rry Anderson Flowers, that her 

maiden name was Joyce Ann Rippeon and that she desires to change. 

said children's names to Larry Anderson Cain and Christopher· 

Allan Cain, respectively. 

And the Court having considered said Petition, and 

being of the opinion that the application made therein should be 

granted, proceeding under the statute in such cases made and 

provided, to-wit: §8-577.1 of the Code'of Virginia (as amended), 

doth hereby ADJUDGE, ORDER and DECREE that the name of Larry 

Anderson Flowers, Jr. be, and it hereby is, henceforth changed 

to Larry Anderson Cain, and that the name of Christopher Allan·':':·'" 

Flowers be, and it hereby is, henceforth changed to Christopher 

Allan Cain. 
·, l. 

The Clerk of this Co~rt is directed to enter a copy of 

this order upon the current Deed Book, indexed in both the old 

and new names and to transmit certified copies hereof to the 
. ~· . ' 
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State Registrar of Vital Statistics and to the District of 

I ask 

•!: . 

• •.• t 

,.,' 

..... 

. . ' ~ '~ ... ;'. 
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DECR§E 

Upon a consideration of the Motion of L.arx·y AnWsrson 

Flowers, his Affidavit filed herein, and a brief hearing 

of the evidence of Larry Anderson Flvwera .2'I. tenu•• it 

is hereby ADJUDGED, ORDERED and DHCREED that t.he Order ~ 

this Court herein on February 6, 1976, be, and it hereby 

is, vacated and this cause is set for a further hearing 

aa tUMa on ___ M_a_r_ch_9_,_1_9_7_6 _____ , at 9:30 .!:Ja. • 
or as soon thereafter as the Dlatter may be beard. 

ENTERED this 27th day of February, 1976. 

Objected 
SEEN AND ~ 'l01 

s/ James L. Berry 

s/ Duncan c. Gibb 
Judge 

James L. Berry, CounMl tor .Joyce R. Cdn 

E. Ru.gene ter,c:o\Uiael for Larry 
Anderson Flowers 

A Copy Teste: A;_£ ;; /J1. £.. 

r" -:-- ··-""' 5 ., .. 
' -" . 

Michael M. Fobeman, Cle 
Winchester Circuit Court 



MOTION 

Comes now Larry Anderson Flowers, natural !ather of 

Larry Anderson Flowers, Jr., and Christopher Allan Flowera 

as designated in the caption of this suit, by counsel, 

and moves this Honorable Court to vacate the Order entered 

herein on February 6, 1976, or in the alternative, to 

vacate the said Order and set ahhearing in ret'erence to 

the matter or matters at issue herein in consideration of 

the interests of the said Larry Anderson Flowe'.ra. 

E.. EUGENE GUNTER 
Attorney at Law 
The Kent Building 
16 South Kent Street 
Winchester, Virginia 22601 

Counsel for Larry Anderson Flowers 

LARRY ANDERSON FLOWBRS 

CigTIFICAT§ Of QRLIV§RX 

I hereby certi:fy that an exact copy of the1 foreQoing 

Motion was hand delivered to Jam.ea L. Berry, E:aquire, 103 

North Braddock Street, P. o. Box 267, Wincheat;er, Virginia 

22601, Counsel for Petitioner. on this 27th day ~ 

February, 1976. 

r ---· 
i ' . 6 . -~ 



A F F I D A VII I 

STATE OF VIRGINIA 

COUNTY OF FREDERICK• to-wits 

Comes now the Affiant, Larry Anduraon Flowers, and, 

after having been duly sworn, does aver and testily &a followa1 

1. He is the natural .father ot Larry Anderson 

Flowers, Jr., and Christopher Allan Flowers. 

2. He is providing good and adequat:e support tor 

the a.toresaid two (2) children. 

3. He exercises his viaitation rig.hta with the 

aforesaid two (2) children. 

4. Thomas Franklin Cain is not related to the 

aforesaid children dless one considers that a. stepfather 

is related to a stepchild. 

s. All ot the averaenta of the Peti.tion tiled b)' 

Joyce R. Cain are not true. 

6. The changes of name ot the two children would 

serve to embarraas the said children aaong 'tbe,i.r pl~te• 

and .friends and it would be an extreme matter ot •barra.a-nt 

to Larry Anderson Flowers. 

1. Larry Anderson Flowara doe• not lltelieve 'that 

the two children wiah to have their la•i~naae• changed fl'GI& 
··' . ,. . .. :: . ; > 

, ~ Flowers to Cain. ·· ·· · · 

8. There have been no adoption or lliailar proceedinga 

instituted in reference to the said two children. 

9. Larry Anderson Flowers baa done nothing to 

justify having the·..-a of bia children chan~aed troa bia 

last name to the last name of their ateptatheJ~. 

' .. 
I. -- .. 



10. Larry Anderson Flowers believe• that this 

change of name proceeding was instituted as a cruel and 

vindictive act towards him by his ex•wi.fe, the Petitioner, 

and that the names of his children are being uMd aa a 

weap<>n in this design of cruelty and vindictiveneaa it this 

Court does grant such a name change. 

11, Larry 6ftderson Flowe:ra received no Mrvice 

of process or legal notice in reference to thia caa.. and 

he only learned about it unofficially a tew days ago. 

subscribed and aworn to before liae in my State and County 

aforesaid on this 27th day of February, 1976. 

E. BUGBNR GUNTER 
Attorney at Law 
The Kent Building 
16 south Kent Street 
Winchester, Virginia 22601 
Counsel tor Larry Anderson Flowers 

CWIFICAD QF plLIVjkRX 

I hereby certify that an exact copy of thfi: .foregoing 

Affidavit was hand delivered to ,._. L. Berr)'• Require, 103 

North Braddock Street, P. o. Box 267, Winchester, Virginia 

22601, Counsel tor Petitioner, on this 27th day of 

February, 1976. 

· .. 8 1 

ORIGINAL;,.SIG~ ~y 
.I. EUGENE G~'.l'Q 

a. &agene Gwater 



ORDER 

On the 9th day of March, 1976, came the Petitioners 

herein, and their counsel, and came Larry Anderson Flowers; and 

his counsel, to be heard upon the Petition and other papers 

filed herein, upon the evidence taken ~ tenus, and the matter 

was argued by counsel. 

Upon consideration whereof, and it being the 

opinion of the· Court from the evidence that the Petition was 

filed for no illegal or fraudulent purpose, that the granting of 

said Petition will have no disruptive effect on the family 

relationship and that the granting of said Petition is in the 

best interests of said infant children, it is 

ADJUDGED and ORDERED that the previous Order of 

this Court entered herein on February 6, 1976 and which was 

vacated by Order entered herein on February 27, 1976, be, and it 

hereby is reaffirmed and reinstated in full force and ·'.: ·:.Jtet 

~'!!lS pro ~. 

Whereupon, counsel for Larry Anderson Flowers moved 

the Court to suspend the effect of this Order pendinq application 

to the Virginia Supreme Court, which motion is denied. 

ENTER this _.:~ day of March, 1976: 

SEEN: 
s/ James Lo Berry, p.q. 
Seen and objected to: 

s/ E. Eugene Gunter 

Signed: 

~ - -- ... 

9 i. ~~· -

Duncan Co Gibb 
· Judqe. 

A Copy, Teste:-



NQI'IC§ OF Af P£&-

TOa Michael M. Foreman, Clerk 
Circuit Court for the City 0£ Winchester 
Rouss City Hall 
Winchester, Virginia 22601 

Comes now Larry Anderson Flowers, by counsel, and hereby 

notes his appeal from that Order of the Circuit Court for 

the City of Winchester, Virginia, as entered on the 9th day 

of March, 1976. In that Order the Court did reattirJD and 

reinstate in full force and etfect n!!.DS DA-2 1!!D.9. its previoua 

Order entered by the Court on February 6 1 1976, and which 

was vacated by Order entered by the Court on February 27, 

1976. In that Order entered by the Court on March 9 1 1916, 

the Court did also deny the Motion of counsel for Larr)' 

Andesson Flowers which would suspend the effect of that 

Order pending application !or appeal to the Virginia Supreme 

Gourt. 

A transcript of the testimony and other incidents of the 

case is to be hereafter filed with the Court. 

8SSIQNM£NI OF ERROR 

The Trial Court erred in granting the Petition filed 

by Joyce R. Ca.in, the natura.l mother of the hereina1'ter-naaed 

children• seeking to change the names of Larry Anderson 

Flowers, Jr. and Christopher Allan Flowers when the natur&l. 

father of the said children, Larry Anderson Flowers, did not 

join in the said Petition and where he objected to the changea 

of naaes and stated varioua valid objections to the said 

changes ot names. LARRY ANDERSON FLOWERS 
ORIGINAL SIGiq'ED BY 

E. BUGBNE GUNTER, ESQUIRE BYa __ E_._E_u_G""!"E_NE_G_UN°'!"""'T-ER-----1 
The Kent Building Counael 
16 South Kent Street 
Winchester, Virginia 22601 
Counael Lor Larry Anderson Flowers 

r =,~ 10 



/jrs 
8/76 
3-D 

.i 

CiRTifICt\ii OF HRYIC§ 

I hereby certify that a true and ~ccurate copy ot the 

foregoing Notice ot Appeal and Assignment ot Error waa mailed, 

postage prepaid, or delivered, to the office of Jaaea L. 

Berry, Require, BERRY AND OWBN, 103 North Braddock. Street, 

P. o. Box 267, Winchester, Virginia 22601, Counsel tor 

Petitioner, on this 8th day of April, 1976. 

OR.IGINAL SIGNED BY 
E. EUGENE GUNTER 

E. Eugene Gunter 

~-- ··1· ··11 ' ,... j .. _._. 
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NOilC§ OF IDENJITX ANp D§kIVERY OF TBANSCRlfT 

T01 Michael M. Foreman, Clerk 
Circuit Court for the City of Winchester 
Rouss City Hall 
Winchester, Virginia 22601 

Come& now Larry Anderson Flowers, by Counsel, pursuant to 

Rule 519 (b) of the Rules of the Supreme Court of Virginia, 

as now in force, and recites that the transcript of the testi­

mony given in the above-captioned cause as prepared by Ms. 

Dolores s. Smith, Court Reporter, and accompanying this Notice 

of Identity and Delivery of Transcript, has been filed on this 

the 6th day of May, 1976, in the Office of the Clerk of the 

Circuit Court of the City of Winchester, Virginia. 

LARRY ANDERSON FLOWERS 

ORIGINAL SIGI"~ it 
SWBDEIE :GU!tmfu 

BY•------------------...... --------------Counsel 

E. EUGENE GUNTER, RSQUIRE 
The Kent Building 
16 South Kent Street 
Winchester, Virginia 22601 
Counsel tor Larry Anderson Flowers 

CERTIFICATE Of MAILING 

I hereby certify that a true and accurate copy of this 

Notice of Identity and Delivery of Transcript was on this 6th 

day of May, 1976, •ailed to James L. Berry, Esquire, Counsel 

for the Petitioner, BERRY AND OWBNS, P. o. Box 267, 103 North 

Braddock Street, Winchester, Virginia 22601. 

E. Eugene Gunter 
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MR~ GUNTER: Your Honor, the object of this cause is 

that a petitton was filed by Mr. Berry, and also it is signed by 

Joyce R. Cain with her personal signature and then his thereafter. 

Thomas Franklin Cain, I believe her present husband·, is also 

joined in the petition at the end thereof. And it was an ex 

parte proceeding brought under Sectinn 8-577.l of the Code of 

Virginia. No notice was qiven to the natural father. It concerned 

the change of the name of the children of Joyce R. Cain, whose 

former name before her marriage was Joyce R. Flowers. Theae 

children were the children of .Joyce R. Cain, her present name, 

and Larry.Anderson Flowers, rtr:f client. Now, he received no notice 

of this1and we learned about the change of name proceedinq quite 

by chance, and then we appared in Court, Your Honor. I think it 

was the twenty-first day after the Court had entered a decree. 

The Court, on motion with an affidavit setting forth the summary 

facts and reasons why Mr. Flowers felt that he was a·:v,ey:·.intereated 

and 1 material party and also why he thought the change of name 

should not be granted, did vacate the previous order and did set 

19 the matter down for hearinq today. Now, it is with that, Your 

20 ffonor, that the Court -- My research on t.he matter would. indicate 

21 that the petitioner would need to go forward with the evidence on 

22 the matter, and Mr. Berry 

23 

24 

JUDGE: All right. Let's hear from Mr. Berry. 

MR. BERRY: I will be glad to 90 ahead with the 

25 evidence, Your Honor. 

Dolores S.Smith 
Stenotype Reporter 

1020 Whittier Avenue 
Winchester, Virginia 22601 

. -­:·, ..... 
V·, ~-.ill "•· 
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JUDGE: All right, sir. 

THE WITNESS, JOYCE R. CAIN, BEING FIRST DULY SWORN, 

DID DEPOSE AND SAY AS FOLLOWS: 

EXAMINATION BY MR. BERRY: 

Q. You are Joyce R. Cain, the petitioner in this 

matter, are you:,:not? 

A. Yes, I am. 

Q. Where do you live, Mrs. Cain? 

A. 1966 Mayflower Drive, Woodbridge, Virginia. 

o. And you are the mother of the two children 

involved in this matter? 

A. Yes, sir. 

Q. And Mr. Larry Anderson. Flowers is the father of 

these children? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And you and he were divorced in this Court on 
April 30, 1971? 

.&. Yes, sir. 

Q. And in that decree did you receive custody of 
these children? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And haw:ryou .hadi custody ever since that date? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And have you since remarried? 

Dolores S.Smith 
Stenotype Reporter 

1020 Whittier Avenue 
Winchester, Virginia 22601 . 

fl'*- ... 

\1 
'.~ ; 
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A. Yes, I have. 

o. What is your present husband's name? 

A. Thomas Franklin Cain. 

Q. Is that the gentleman sitting next to you there? 

A. Yes, it is. 

Q. And when did you remarry? 

A. Deoe,mber 24, 1975. 

Q. And thereafter you undertook to petition this 

9 court for the change of name of your children, did you not? 

10 A. Yes. 

11 Q. And for what purpose did you seek to bring that 

12 result about? 

13 A. Well, we were moving to a new oommuni ty. 

14 o. Where? 

15 A. From Winchester to Woodbridge, and the children 

16 would be growing up in that area and going to a new school. The 

1 7 children had thought that since we were married that their 

18 name was automatically Cain. They started using eain at school 

19 here and weren't able to because, you know, it would cause 

20 problems at school -- when they first went back to school after 

21 Christmas. And I thought with going to a new area and being down 

22 there that the children should be able to grow up having the same 

23 name as mine and Tom' a -- not having. to explain to their pl~ates 

24 and friends or other people at school why their names were Flowers 

25 and mine and daddy' a was Cain. 

Dolores S.Smith 
Stenotype Reporter 

1020 Whittier Avenue 
Winchester, Virginia 22601 

' -· ~ 15 .. 

~. l 
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1 Q. Have you filed this petition seekinq a name change 

2 for any illegal or fraudulent purpose? 

3 A. No. Juet for the children's sake. 

4 Q. Does Mr. Flowers provide support for the children? 

5 A. Yes, he does. 

6 Q. In what amounts? 

7 A. $21.00 a week per child. 

8 Q. Re has made affidavit to the fact that be 

g exercises his visitation riqhta with the aforesaid two children. 

io would you tell the Court please what visitation he ha• exerciaed 

11 in the last coµple of years? 

12 A. Last year Larry visited the children -- actually 

13 cominq to the home -- takinq the children twice. Once in the 

14 summer~· I don't know whether it waa June or July. Re took them 

15 for a couple of hours one day. And then he had them at Chriatmas 

16 this year. 

17 Q. On what other occasions would he see them? 

18 A. Be never calls, and he never comes to visit the 

19 children. The only other time that he does see the children ia if 

20 I hap~a .. : to qo to the Grand Union which is only a block from 
•:.'. 

21 where, I lived. It was within walking distance. I uaad to go 

22 to that grocery store. If I had the children with me, he would 

2 3 see them down there. 

24 Q. Is that where he ia employed? 

25 A. Yea, sir. 

Dolores S.Smith 
Stenotype Reporter 

1020 Whittier Avenue 
Winchester, Virginia 22601 

~ -·· ·-16 ~ 
I ..... 
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Q. Hae he asked for the children and not been 9iven 

visH:ation? 

A. A long time ago,when we were first separated, 

there were problems. Four years or so ago there was a lot of 

hostility between us at that time which I guess is only normal 

when people are separated and divorced, but I would say in the 

past three or four years there has been no problem. Whenever he 

wanted the children, all he would have had to do was to notify me. 

That's the only thing. There's no problem with Larry seeinq the 

children if he wants to. 

Q. Do you recall what visitation he exercised the 

year before last? 

A. The year before last he saw Christopher in July 

on Chris's birthday, and then he had them again at Chr~stmas. 

Because I remember what he qot Chris for his birthday. But he 

didn't take them at Christmas.time to visit. He just came to the 

apartment to visit the children there. He didn't take them. 

Q. Have you any purpose in seeking the granting of 

this petition to embarrass or punish Larry Anderaon,~Plowers? 

A. No, I don't feel that way. I was thinking ot 

the children. I wasn't thinkinq of embarrassinq him or doing 

something to oause hurt or shame or something to him. I was 

thinking what was best for the children. 

Q. Have the children indicated to you in any manner 

what their wishes are? 

Dolores S.Smith 
Stenotype Reporter 

1020 Whittier Avenue 
Winchester, Virginia 22601 



1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

- R -

A. Yes, they have. Like I said,when we were first 

married, they thought· that their last name was Cain. Chrisy, the 

littlest one -- he went back to school after Christmas, and he 

came home with Chris Cain on his papers. And I said, "You know 

you can't do that." And he said, "The lady at school aays I ean 

write Chris Cain if you'..)bome to school and sign the papers so I 

can do it." And that was when we thought of changing their nalll$&. · 

I realized that it meant something even to the littlest one. 

Because they think so much of Tom, and he has been around the 

children since they were two or three. He has always been there, 

and they kind of look towards Tom as a father substitute. 

MR. BERRY: Your witness. 

CROSS-EXAMINATION BY MR. GUNTER::; 

Q. Mrs. Cain, now, in addition to the ,$42.00 a week 

that Mr. Flowers pays to you for the support of the ohildren, he 

also provides complete medical .coverage for -- through his premiums 

and his employer's contributions, and so .forth -- in othei:- words, 

you have a card that he gives you that the children can get all 

20 ni;e·~':i..:a1 treatment -- dental and everything for. Is that correct? 

21 A. No, that is not so. They don't get complete 

22 medical treatment. The only thing that I get with that card is 

23 if the children are sick and they need a prescription, the¥ can 

24 get their medicine for 50 cents. I can take them to .the dentist. 

25 They do qet their dental checkup, and they get their eyes checked 

Dolores S.Smith 
Stenotype Reporter 

1020 Whittier Avenue 
Winchester, Virginia 22601 

~18 • 
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free of charge, but -- Now, he has hospitalization on them. tf 

they ~ere to go to the hospital, that w~uld be taken care 0£1 

but doctor visits and that sort of thing are not taken care of 

under the plan. 

Q. All right. So,in essence, through your response 

to the question the~, he provides eoveraqe that takes care of 

glasses, teeth, prescriptions, hospitalization -- everything, in 

8 other words,exoept regular office doctor visits. Is that right? 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

A. Yes. 

Q. Now, Mrs. Cain, isn't it also true that since . 

your divorce that Mr. Cain has both provided savings accounts -­

that Mr. Flowers has provided.contributions or deposits to saving• 

accounts for the children and has purchased bonds for them? 

A. About three years a90 -- let's see. It was '72. 

15 No·, it was the Christmas of '71. Larry opened a savings account 

16 for the children, and he put $50.00 in their savings account, and 

17 he qave them both a $25.00 savings bond. And that was all that wa• 

18 in that up until we got ready to move a month or so ago, and ·x 

19 went to Larry and asked him because I had savings accounts for the 

20 children, too; and they were both in the same bank. And I wanted. 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

to take their bonds and their savings accounts and put it all into 

one account so that when we moved i.t could all just be transferred 

without any inconvenience or hassle over it, and he agreed to that. 

He signed the bonds, and he aiq•ed their saving• accounts, and let 

me do thatrT But he doesn't give them money in a aavinqa account 

Dolores S.Smith 
Stenotype Reporter 

1020 Whittier Avenue 
Winchester, Virginia 22601 

,, --
19 1 

\S 
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1 
on a regular basis or savings bonds. That money ·is the same as 

2 
it has been except for the interest drawn on it since 1971. 

3 
Q. But, Mrs. Cain, besides the savings account that 

4 you are talking about that you or the mother maintains for the 

5 children, Mr •. Flowers, in fact, ha~ a separate savings account 

6 for the children that admittedly he didn't contribute to every 

7 week, but he contributed to when he had some money? 

8 A. No, the only time that he ever put money in that 

g was when it was first opened. They have the books at the bank. 

10 They kept all the old books. There is one deposit when he opened 

11 the account, and that was it. Then the interest drawn on it. 

12 Q. All right. Now, and this is the savings account 

13. that you asked him to sign over to you so tha.t you could put it 

14 all into one savings account for the children? 

15 A. Right. 

16 Q. And he did that, didn't he? 

17 A. Yeah. 

18 Q. Now, Mrs. Cain, you mentioned birthdays and 

19 Christmas and so forth. Did Mr. Flowers give the children presents 

20 .:>n ~~ose occasions? 

21 A. Mr. Flowers -- he doesn't see -- Well, he saw 

22 Chris the year before last on his birthday. 

23 Q. I'm asking you does he give them --

24 A. Well, he doesn't -- well, he does. He's always 

25 busy working and that sort of thing. When I go to pick up my check 

Dolores S.Smith 
Stenotype Reporter 

1020 Whittier Avenue 
Winchester, Virginia 22601 

.... -· -' ., 
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1 from him every week, if I remind him that the children have a 

2 birthday, he'll say,if I give you some extra money this week, will 

3 you pick up something ·for them and tell them it's from me. And 

4 that's the way it has been, Larry; and you know that. 

5 Q. Mrs. Cain, is it not true that on several 

6 occasions that the children have actually come down to the Grand 

7 union to their father to talk·: to him and to pick up the check? 

8 A. Twice I sent Chris. My apar~ment is right in 

9 back of Grand Union. There's a little path that goes right down 

10 to. the store, and twice I called to see if Larry was working. 

11 'l'Wdce. I sent Tag-- he's the oldest one -- down to the store, 

12 knowing that Larry was working because I called to check to see 

13 if I could get my check. Because when I wasn'~·t ·working, I was 

14 very dependent.on the child:. support that I got from him1 and the 

15 only way that I could get my check was to go get it. He even told 

16 me once. He even told me once _,.. he said,"Do you know how much 

17 that would cost me in stamps each week if I had to mail it~; for a 

is whole year?" So the only way I would qet my support check was to 

19 go get it.or send Tag after it. 

20 

21 now? 

22 

23 

24 

25 

Q. All right. Mrs. Cain, is your support current 

A. No, it is not. I didn't qet a check last week. 

Q. You are due a oheck ri9ht now? 

A. From last week. Yes, I am. 

Q. And has your support been kept current -- how lonq 
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have you all been separated? 

A. Larry and I divorced in 1971. 

Q. All right. And your support of $42.00 a week, 

plus also alimony when you were first separated, has all been paid, 

has it not? 

A. Yes, it has been. 

Q. And, of course, you have moved recently as 

indicated? 

A. Yes, sir, I have. 

Q. And this money is paid directly by Mr •. Flowers 

to you rather than through th~ Court? 

A. Yes, it is. 

Q. Mr. Flowers has a check for you today, but he 

doesn't have your address. 

MR. FLOWERS: You gave it to me, and I lost it. 

Q. Now, you are aware of the fact alsQ that Mr. 

Flowers has life insurance policies upon. which the two children 

are beneficiaries, aren't you? 

A. No, 1~· wasn't. I knew he had them on there, but 

his mother and father were to get the money to be used for the 

children. It was my understanding -- the way his insurance worked. 

part? 

Q. Then you haven't seen the policy or the beneficiary 

A. No, I haven't. Not on Larry's policy. 

Q. But you did underetand that it was made out to be 
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used for the benefit of the child.ren? 

A. Through his mother and father. They haven't 

seen the children for five years either. 

Q. Did -- and with the medical insurance coveraqe 

and matters of that kind, all of that is also paid to date current, 

is it not? 

A. I don't know for sure. I knew that ther.e were 

some outstanding bills that Larry was responsible for, and I don't 

know whether he has taken care of them yet or not. 

Q. You haven't had any complaints about the creditors 

have you? 

A. I haven't no, but I understand he has. He has 

told me he has. 

Q. Now, Mrs. Cain, did you give Mr. Flowers any 

notice of this proceeding? 

MR. BERRY: The record shows that there was no notice. 

JUDGE: She had nothing to do with that anyway. That 

18 has to do with her attorney. 

19 Q. All right, sir. The record I think shows that. 

Lv .~'S, r·:C'ITM.:-s, the two children are both boys I believe, aren•t 

21 they? 

22 

23 

24 

25 

A. Yes, they are. 

Q. And their ages are what? 

A. Six and seven. 

Q. All right. And they know their father and who he 
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is, do they not? 

A. Tag was old enough whe~ we separated to kind of. 

know Larry, but it wasn't until a couple of years ago Now, 

Chrisy -- he was just a baby when Larry and I separated, and not 

being around Chris very much -- Chris knows now that he is their 

natural father. Both of them understand that, but they don't call 

him daddy. They call ::.h.i:m·· Larry. They don't see him9 you know. 

To Chrisy for a long time he was the.man at the grocery store that 

give him a penny for the bubble gum machine. And that really hurt 

for a long time. It really did. 

Q. Hurt who? The children or you? 

A. Me because he would never see the children. 

Q. All right. So they both know who Larry is and 

that Larry is their father? 

A. Yes, they do. Yes, they do. 

Q. That is all I have of this witness. 

JUDGE: All right. 

RE-DIRECT BY MR. BERRY: 

?. Mrs. cain, has Larry ever mentioned t.o 7"'Yrl h~i1'..«a 

the children adopted? 
out 

A. Well, when he found/about the name change, he 

called me one evening; and he said, "Joyce, did you know the 

children's last names changed?" And I said, "Yes, I did." He 

said, "Well, you just go ahead and have them adopted. Why don't 
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1 you have them adopted?" And I couldn't believe this because. I 

2 didn't think that Larry would ever want to do something like that 

3 because knowing Larry, you know -- I just didn't think he would 

4 go along with ever having the children adopted. And I said, "What 

s do you mean?" And he said, "I just want you to go ahead. Get the 

6 papers drawn up. Talk to your lawyer, but don't have your lawyer 

7 here in town do it. Have it done by a lawyer out of town." He 

a said, "Just go ahead and:, start adoption procedures. I' 11 siqn the 

9 papers." I said, "If you want to allow T.om to adopt the children• 

io -- I said, "Go about it your way." I said, "Right now we are 

11 moving." You know -- And I said that I have no intention of 9oinq 

12 into Court right now for adoption procedures for the children 

13 because there is so much going on right now. You Know -- just 

14 getting married and moving and going to a new area and getting 

15 settled -- we just moved last week. But he did. When he first 

16 found out -- that's what he told me. He said, "Go ahead and have 

17 adoption proceedings drawn up for the children." He said, "I can't 

18 afford to support two children that I don't see. "· That's what he 

19 told me on the phone. 

20 

21 

Q. Had he ever mentioned it at any other time before? 

A. At income tax time. We had a hassle over income 

22 tax records who was going to claim the children and that he couldn't 

23 afford to support them every week and not be able to elaim them. 

24 

25 

MR. BERRY: That's our ·case, Your Honor. 

JUDGE: All right, sir. Mr. Gunter. 
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MR. GUNTER: Yes, sir. If Your Honor plea•e, I would 

move to strike the petitioner's evidence on this matter; and in 

relation thereto I do have some case law. I have referred the 

4 Court in the very short preliminary hearing that we had a week or 

5 two ago to the recent.'Virginia case which did not touch upon the 

6 factual situation that we have here. It dealt with a married 

7 woman wanting to resume her maiden name and the husband joining 

8 in that petition, and there also being an agreement that any 

9 children born of the marriage would carry the father's surname; 

10 and the Court making a finding that this would not be disruptive 

11 in any respect to the husband and the wife who were the only 

12 parties involved. Now, if Your HonoJ;" please, this is the only 

13 Virginia case that I can find that has ever been decided under 

14 this statute. I think the language is distinguishing as far as 

15 this case is concerned. Now, in examining the case law, however, 

16 throuqhout the other jurisdictions, Your Honor, I wo~ld refer the 

17 Court to a case from New York. It's the Application of Shipley. 

18 It's 205 New York Supp. 2d 581, 26 Misc. 2d 204. In that case 

19 the court held, and this is a direct quotation from the case --

20 •;t\.);$S.i.ble a.~verse effect on relationship between a father and hi• 

21 children is a valid ground of objection to changing the surname 

22 of the children where father has evidenced sustained interest in 

23 children by continuing support payments and visitat4;on, and he 

24 does not unreasonably delay in objecting·. to the change. " Now, in 

25 another New York case, which is entitled Application of Ebenstein·;..,, 
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which is 85 New York Supp. 2d 261, that Court said, "divorced 

husband was held entitled to an order directing his divorced wife 

to desist from imposing on their children under the age of 

4 sixteen years any name other than his name. " The last case, Your 

5 Honor, and this used to be in the Southeastern Reporter sys~em1 

6 and therefore I was able to make a photocopy of this upon the 

7 rather short period of time that we had in between •. It's the 

8 case of Tolbert v. Tolbert, and that's a Georgia case. The 

9 citation on that is 131 Georgia Appeals 388, and it's reported in 

10 206 s. E. 2d 63. In that case the Georgia Court declined to 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

allow the children's names to be changed to the name of a step­

father in a situation where there was a divorce and the mother 

was granted custody. And the matters that the Court pointed to, 

Your Honor, was that consideration should certainly be given to 

the well•being of the children, such as identity problems and 

16 things of that sort. It says that the petitioner must show the 

17 well-being of the child and possibly by expert testimony. Consider-

18 ation should be given to the interest of the parent -- and in 

19 parenthesis, father -- that he has in continuing the parental 

20 .surname. rt pointed out again, as the children are the father~ s 

21 dependents in connection with family income tax returns, complica-

22 tions would be involved when he showed his children with a name 

23 different than his on his income tax returns •. Also pointed out 

24 in this particular case, Your Honor,·but I was not going to hand 

25 you that case -- I would like to pcbint out an analogous thinq in 
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this case. is the fact that this man carries life insurance and 

medical insurance on these children and ~e problems -- whether 

they be inconveniences or possibly even a refusal to pay on the 

part of his insurance company when his policy covers his children 

and he makes claim for individuals whose names are not the same 

as his.. Now, also, if Your Honor please, if I -"" I would submit 

that analogous' to the same would be possible confusion with the 

clauses of a will or even with the intestate descent, but those 

are just thoughts in reference thereeo. Now, the evidence has 

shown here that the husband does, rather diligentlt;·pay $42.00 

per week for the support -- and simple mathematics will show how 

much he has paid over a period of five years for the children 

' .;·. 

that he does pay or arrange to have. paid all medical bills -- that. 

he sees that the children have presents at Christmas and birthday• 

and at this point I think,., Your Honor,ww have to take the 

evidence as it is. There is an admission of visitation, but a 

claim that it is not a sufficient -- it is not a reqular visit. 

Now, Your Honor, added to that, the Georgia ca~e _mentions, an4 

it is the same in Virginia1 and I feel that this is really one 

'-... ! ~.'::e :x>st intelligent reasons of all of Why Ith• ~ cttN\i.M 

be stricken when there is such an interes.t shown as has already 

been shown in this case by the evidence before the Court and where 

there is disruption of the family and where there are.these 

complications and inconveniences and matters involved. The point 

25 I am getting to, Your Honor, is -- suppose something should happen 
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1 to Mrs. Cain as the situation now is. Under the laws made and 

2 provided in Virginia, there would be no question in the world 

3 about the fact that Mr. Plowers, as tme natural parent of the 

4 child -- custody would revert to him just as a matter of right 

5 as the blood surviving parent of the child. This man would have 

6 his two children with Mrs. Cain's present husband's name and 

7 what would he do then? It would create just almost absurd cir-

a cumstances, and it would probably put him in the position of --

9 if this were granted, in order to rectify the situation to come 

10 in to qet another change of name proceeding in ceder to qet his 

11 children's names back to his own name that it was when they were 

12 born. I make this motion, Your Honor, based on the evidence that 

13 has been offered herein. 

14 

15 

JUDGEs All right. Mr. Berry? 
be 

MR. BERRYz I will try to/brief, Judqe. I think it 

16 is very difficult to try to apply a case from another juris-

17 diction, particularly where we have no idea what the statute 

10 from those jurisdictions is and particularly where we don't have 

19 the case. As Your Honor kno-... footnotes and headnotes are very 

20 ~ t'tc!n a.oc a.xactly a statement of what the case hol.ds. In the 

21 United States there are various change of naJDe statutes, and some 

22 of them require that the application be made by both parents, 

23 Some of them require a nottce to the parent who is not makinq 

24 an application, and some, like Virginia, don't require any notice 

25 at all. Just an application by one of the parents. I think that 
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the holdings generally are that where -- of course, where the 

applloation has to be made by both, then the objections of the 

one are considered more than they are in the states where the 

application can be made by one with notice to the other. In 

those states then the objections of the non-applying parent are 

cons,idered, but the general rule seems to be, as it is in 

Virgtnia, I would sQqgest to the Court, that the best interests 

of the children are still the paramount and deciding faocor in the 

case of changes of name as they are in custody and adoption and 

those sort of p?:Ooeedings. In Virginia we have a statute that 

doesn't require any notice, and this case recently decided in re 

Strikwerda v. Antell says, as the statute does, that the matter 

is one within the discretion of the Court; and: the Court, after 

hearinq the evidence, haa to decide whether it is in the beat 

interest of the children and whether the petition ought to be 

qra.nted. I would like to point out to the Court' that the only 

17 
Vir,ginia authority on the case, while bound to be different to 

18 
some extent, says in so many words that the statutes suqqeststhat 

19 
in the absence of an illegal purpose a change of name petition 

20 
, s;.~uld be granted. And I think we a.re in a position !!Oii ·...a .,... 

21 will be at the conclusion of all the evidence that there's no 

22 illegal purpose in this change of name -- in that petition. I 

23 
will only mention briefly because Mr. Gunter mentioned it -- it 

24 
is my recollection that on tax returns you only put in the firat 

25 names of children anyhow and both of those things would be pre-
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conditioned on qualifying to take them as deductions, I wou~d 

suggest to the Court, and that's the rGquirement of in excess of 

50 per cent support. I don't know whether this would make it 

or not. It seems to me that it is not such an open and shut oase 

as Mr. Gunter would suggest that Mr. Flowers would get the 

custody of these children if. something would happen to Mrs. Cain1 

and, even if it did hpppen, it is not such a difficult task to 

change the name of any one. Because it is not all that difficult 

to change it back if that event were to occur, I think we have 

amply sustained the burden necessary certainly to survive a 

motion to strike, and I think you will so rule. 

JUDGE: I'll deny your motion, Mr. Gunter. 

THE WITNESS, LARRY ANDERSON FLOWERS, BEING PIRST 

DULY SWORN, DID DEPOSE AND SAY AS FOLLOWS: 

EXAMINATION BY MR. GUNTER: 

Q. You are Larry Anderson Flowers.? 

A. Yes, sir. 

Q. And you are the father of Christopher Allen 

20 !';.,..,,,.rs and Larry Anderson Flowers, Jr.? 

21 A. Yes, sir. 

22 o. And those children were born in wedlock when 

23 you were married to Joyce Rippeon Flowers, is that correct? 

24 

25 

A. Yes, sir. 

Q. Now, Mr. Plowers, I believe in tile year 1971 
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1 a divorce was granted between you and Mrs. Flowers? 

2 A. Yes, sir. 

3 Q. In that divorce decree custody was granted to 

4 Mrs. Flowers and you were ordered to pay support, is that correct? 

5 A. And alimony. 

6 Q. All right. And have you done that since that 

7 time, Mr. Flowers? 

8 A. Yes, sir. 

9 Q. All right. And would you tell the Court what 

10 you paid in amounts from the date of the separation on to tile 

11 present time and are continuing .to pay? 

12 A. It statted out at $62.00. That went on for 

13 about two years. She said she eouldn' t work, and it wasn' t .. but 

14 like six months after we were divorced she was working. Up 

15 until I took her back into Court to get the alimony dropped she 

16 ~ad worked all along1 and, when we went to Court, the Judge 

17 granted that I wouldn't have to pay any more alimony. And I 

18 offered to pay her medical bills, eyeqlasses and stuff like that 

19 which she held me to. He said he never heard tell of such a 

20 thing which,when she needed eyeglasses, she went and qot them. 

21 I reckon she used the medical riqhts. I don't know. I never 

22 asked her. And !Ulere has been different times that she has called 

23 me for something for the kids.. She was short on money, and she 

24 got it. The cheek didn't have to be paid until Sunday 1 and, if. 

25 she wanted it like on a Monday or Tuesday, she would call and aak 
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me if I had the money -- if she could get it early,., 1:· I don't 

remember but one time that I didn't have it right then. But any­

time she wanted it early or anything she was always able to get 

it .• Like I say, right after we were married there was hostility 

there. We had to go to Court for things that she -- part of my 

clothes and all that I never did get. Just you know -- I haven't 

done a thing wrong, and I can't see any need of even changing 

the boys' names. That's the reason I am hece right now. I di.d 

call her when I first heard about changing the name, and I was 

ma.d. I made the. statement "Why don.' t you go ahead and adopt the 

kids? You have done everything else.• And I won't deny that 

part., but at the time I found out I was very, very mad"'' and 

upset about it. 

Q. All right. Were thos.e -- Was that comment 

then made in anger before 

I called thea. 

MR. BERRY: I object to his leading him, Judge. 

JUDGE: Yes. Don't lead him too muoh. 

A. Well, I said at first that I was angry when 

Q. All right. NOW', Mr. Flowers, in addition to 

the support paid, will you tell the Court what kind of a relation­

ship that you have had with your two sons and what, if anything, 

else, you have provided them during -- well, since the separation? 

A. Well, it's like Christmas time, birthdays, and 

everything like that. One time on Chris's birthday he wanted 
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something for his birthday, and she had to order it out of the 

catalog. I said, "Well, I'll just add the money to the cheok1 

and you take care of it for me." And she said, "Okay." All the 

other times at Christmas time or their birthdays I will either 

ask them or ask her what they need, and they have always got 

it. There has never been a question about it. I know it wa$ 

more than two times. I mean I can't remember -- how can I say 

how :many times I have seen the kids, but she comes right up with 

two times. As I say, it's like every other day I see them at 

the store and talk to them, and she said he would pay for bubble 

gum. Anything they wanted in the store, if they wanted candy, or 

anything they wanted,~"'I would buy for them. What else am I 

supposed to do? 

Q. All right. Mr. Flowers, on the occasions when 

you attempted to exercise visitation privileges, have there been 

proJblems? 

A. Yea, sir. We had to 90 back to Court. Por f!1Y 

grandparents' SOth anniversary I was supposed to get the kids 

with a week's notice. OU~ understanding was that I called her 

~~~ day before or give her notice I could qet the ki~• anytlme 

21 I wanted. I called her the week before and the day before I was 

22 supposed to pick them up · -- No, I c.ouldn' t get them. She couldn't 

23 even find them, and she knew the day before. And if .I have to 

look in the dresser right now all the family's pic~urea are 

25 there -- all but my two kids. 
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1 Q. All riqht. Now then, Mr. Flowers, as far aa 

2 the two children are concerned then do you still have love and 

3 devotion to those two children? 

4 A. Sure. 

5 Q. All right, sir. Mr. Flowers, does this petition 

6 or chanqe of name constitute an embarrassment to you,,it being a 

7 request to the court to change your children's names to their 

a stepfather's name? 

9 A. Yes. Like last Friday I had to take off to 

io come down heJBbecause it's the last day, and I have to tell than 

11 at the store why I am taking off. Sure it's embarrassing. It'• 

12 very uncomfortable. If I had done something wrong, I could see 

13 iti but I haven't done a thing wronq. I have paid everything. 

14 Q. All right. Now, is it your expectation that 

is you will continue to support these children, and I understand your 

16 wife is moving down into the Washington area, but also to visit 

1 7 them whenever you can? 

18 A. Yes, sir. 
it 

19 Q. And is/also your expectation to continue medical 

20 coverage, insurance coverage, life insurance, and all the things 

21 that have been mentioned? 

22 A. Yea, sir. 

23 Q. Mr. Flowers, do you talk to the children on 

24 these occasions when you see them that you have described? 

25 A. Yes, air. 
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Q. Have they ever expressed any desire to you or 

have they ever asked you any questions about it or has it ever 

been mentioned anytlin9 about their names? 

A. No, sir. Never. And. on occasion Chrisy would 

call me "Larry", and at the same time he would catch himself and 

call me "Daddy". He was the younqest. 

Q. All right. What does the oldest boy call you? 

A. He has always called me"Daddy." He never called 

me "Larry". One time -- the only time I remember him calling me 

that was one time -- that was because little Chrisy said "Larry• 

and he went right baok to "Daddy" too1 and it's always "Daddy". 

Q. All riqht. Now, I believe ldrs •. Cain indicated 

that she was married on this past Christmas Eve -~ in other werda, 
on December 24, 1975. 

A. Yes, sir. 

Q. Have you remarried? 

A. No;.: sir. 

Q. All right. Mr. Flowers, if anything happened 

to your exwife, Joyce Cain, would you want to resume custody of 

the childa?en yourself? 

A. Yes, sir. 

Q. Mr. Flowers, have you been contacted by the 

school or by anyone else or do you have any knowledge of any 

difficulty at all that the children have experienced as a result 

of their name being Anderson rather than Cain? 
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1 A. No. 

2 
Q. .And the children were in local school up until 

3 about what -- a few weeks ago? 

4 A. They 100ved last weekend. I don !.t know when 

s she registered them in school. When I called and asked her to 

6 -- she registered them way before this 21 days was up becauae, 

7 when I called her, she had already registered the kids in school1 

a and they were already. registered under Cain' s name. In fact, when 

9 she qot the money -- for me to siqn the account -- the savinqa 

lO account and bonds over to her, she had already changed the name• 

11 to Cain then. That is how I found out. about it. 

12 Q. Mr. Flowers, did you maintain any kind of 

13 savings account or bonds for the children? 

14 A. Yes, sir. Like I say, I hadn't put anythin9 in 

15 -, for the last year. '!'he interest and all was there. I had bond• 

16 and stuff like that for them. I never -- I wasn't a rich man. 

1 7 I paid her ao much a week and pay for myself and for Christmas 

18 and everythinq and buy stuff too. 

19 

20 

Q. What is your education, Mr. Flowers? 

A. I went to the sixth qra4e. 

21 o. And you work at Grand Union at a chain qrocery 

22 store, ia that riqht? 

23 A. Yes, air. 

24 o. And I think obviously you -- that's why we 

25 are here -- you object to the chanqe of this name. 
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A. Yes, sir. 

Q. All right, sir. Would you answer Mr. Berry's 

questions? 

CROSS-EXAMINATION BY MR •. BERRY: 

Q. Mr. Flowers, was it your qrandparents fiftieth 

anniversary? 

A. Yes, sir. 

Q. When was that? 

A. It has been two years aqo. Two or three years 

ago. The date I don't exactly remember. That's when we had to 

go baok to Court. The Court wasn ' .. t until after that. 

Q. Three years aqo, was it? 

A. I would say something like that. 

Q. Well, I mean was it almost exactly three years 

ago? 

A. I have a terrible membry for datea. Two and 

a half to three years ago. 

Q. Mr. Flowers, now tell me about the savings 

accounts and bonds. When you opened them was that around 1971? 

Around the time of divorce? 

ago. 

A. No, sir, it was later than that. 

Q. When would it have been? 

A. That would have .}?een about two or three year• 
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Q. That you opened a savings account for each 

child? 

A. Yes, sir, a separate one. 

Q. How much did you put in each account? 

A. It was more than -- it was a couple hundred 

dollars or more in the account and the bonds and everything. 

Q. I will ask you about the bonds in a minute. How 

much in the savings account -- each one? 

A. Both of them together I guess about $160.00. 

Q. I want one. 

A. One had eighty some and the other had eiqhty 

some plus a couple bonds. 

Q. This is what you opened them with -- $80.00 

each? 

A. No. I think I opened1;one one time -- I think .I 

opened one with 25 and a couple of times added 25 in there. I 

really don't remember. It's -- I had a little savinqs account 

there, but I don't remember every.time I put something in it. 

I really don't remember. I can't even tell you what I have in 

my own. I know it's not much. 

Q. And there wasn't much in these accounts, was· 

there? 

A. No. She is getting everything the kids are 

getting everything they need now. How much more do we give,.them? 

Q. I have heard you say that twice now. What 
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sort of car do you drive, Mr. Flowers? 

A. I just bought a new car. 

Q. What was it? 

A. I just bought a new Mercury. 

Q. What kind of Mercury d.id you buy? 

MR. GUNTER: If Your Honor please, I don't I 

think the means of his providing support for these children is 

important in this proceeding, but I do not believe that it is 

pertinent as to what kind of a car the man happens to be driving 

at this time. 

MR. BERRY: The court please, he's made affidavit 

to the fact that he provided qood and adequate support, he's 

made reference twice to not being a millionaire in his testimony, 

and I suqqeat that I ought to be able to explore those and one 

of the items in that regard would be what sort of a car he has 

purchased. 

JUDGE: I will permit you to pursue it as I think 

it will clarify the extent of support and the effort that is b.anq 

made. 

I'\ 
'lot • I just want to know the make and. the lll04el. 

A. Well, it's a Mercury Marquis, and the bank's 

-- I owe everything to the bank. You can check the bank if you 

want to know what that is. 

Q. A 1975? 

A. Yes, sir. 
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Q. What are you monthly payments on it? 

A. Approximately about a hundred and fifty. 

Q. A hundred and fifty a month? 

A. Yes, sir, and that's. all I own. She -- I drive 

what I want to drive. 

Q. The bonds that you took out for the kids -­

you took out one for each of them? 

A. Y•s, air. They were $25.00 bond&. 

Q. They cost you $18.75 a piece? 

A. I don't know what I paid for them. That has 

been a couple of years aqo. 

Q. Mr. Flowers, are you testifying under oath 

that you ppened a savinfa account for each of th••• children 

and that one or more times after that you made additions to that 

savings account? 

A. '!9 my:·reeolleotion, yes, sir. I mean I can't 

17 swear to it, but to my knowledge, yes sir. 

18 

19 

20 

Q. Well, now you're under oath. You're having 

to swear to it, Mr. Flowers. 

A. Well, I can't swear to it because l really 

21 don• t know. She handed me the books. I didn't look :r-- I rememlHts:-

22 the amount in the books roughly beoause I was mad when she 

23 wanted to change it. I just looked at the books and signed them 

24 all and said, "Here you might as well take everything else." 

25 And she comes down to the store while I am working again and 
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wants me to do that which I never hesitated. I went ahead and 

signed it. 

Q. Mr. Flowers, in 1971 who gotthe divorce in 

this case? 

MR. GUNTER: If the Court please, I object to that 

-- that is just --

JUDGE: A matter of record. 

MR. BERRY: Yes, sir. All right. You made affidavi , 

Mr. Flowers, that all the averments of the petition filed by 

Joyce R •. Cain are not true. What averments in there are not true? 

loo~ at it. 

him •• 

two children, 

.x,r t&cit.2 

residents of 

MR. GUNTER: You~ Honor, I think we will have to 

Q. Well, maybe it will just simplify it if I ask 

JUDGEi Yes, please. 

Q. She is the mother and legal custodian of the 

is she not? 

A. Yes, sir. 

Q. And their birth dates and birth places are 

. 
A. Yes, sir. 

Q. And they both at the time of filing this were 

the City of Winchester, were they not? 

A. Yes, sir. 

o. And her maiden name was Joyce Ann Rippeon? 
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A. Yes, sir. 

Q. And your name is Larry Anderson Flowers? 

A. Yes, sir. 

o. And that you all were divorced in 1971? 

A. Yes, air. 

Q. And that she has now married Thomae Franklin 

A. Riqht. 

Q. And that they're shortly -- at that time were 

10 shortly movinq to a new community? 

11 A. Right. 

12 Q. And that the chanqe of the children's name 

13 would avoid confusion and permit their reqistration in school 

14 by the names that they wish to be known and to prevent embarrasa-

15 ment on the part of said children among their playmates. 

16 A. I disagree with that riqht there. I mean it's 

17 -- they went to school here. I mean whether they move or not 

18 they are my kids and I have paid for them. I have never been 

19 late. I have never 4one a thinq wrong. I mean -- I think this 

20 is all wronq for changing the namea. They are ay kids. I -.an 

21 ~d the way this thing was handled. In my opinion, the way 

22 this thing was handled I thouqht -- You can ask Mr. Gunter here 

23 how hot I was about it. Me said, "I never beard tell of such 

24 a thinq." Before I called her, you brought the petition down 

25 tot.he storer and I said, "Give me a copy of it." She wouldn't 
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give me a copy. So finally I went over and I said, "I need a 

copy because he went to Court to try to find it and could not 

find it." And she read it to him, and I said,-- well, a couple 

of words there -- you miqht as well lock me up because you are 

not qoing to qet by with this. I was hostile then. Well, not 

really hostile, but I was upset abo.ut it when I heard it. Wall, 

I was embarrassed when I was told about it -- very embarrassed. 

Danit you think I di~'t qet on the phone and call riqht then. 

I didn't ask her how she changed the bank accounts. I asked 

her how she reqistered the boys in aohool, and she said under 

Cain. And X said, "You are not qoi,nq to, do that." And I oall•d 

back to Mr. Gunter -- I said, "This just wasn't riqht." 

Q. I have no further questions. 

RE-DIRECT BY MR. GUNTER: 

Q. Mr. Flowers, proceedinq just on$ step further 

than Mr. Berry's question, when·/you did see a oopy of thia 

petition at my office after we were able to locate it. Did you 

feel that the children wished to be known by the name of Cain 

Md that to prevent embarrassment on the part of these dl11.~ 
. 

amo;nq their playmates and friends that their names ouqht to be 

chanqed to Cain? 

MR. BERRY: I am qoinq to object to the question, 

24 
Judge, I don't think there is any way he could have known under 

25 
the evidence as it stands. He hasn't seen,,: the childcan since 
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1 Christmas. 

2 
JUDGE: He answered the question any way. The faot 

3 that he was embarrassed. 

4 
MR. BERRY: He~·;testified earlier that she had never 

5 said anythinq to him about havinq the name changed. 

6 A. May I say something to that point? Let's baok. 

7 up bee about a year, and she said that he has been with the k&4a 

a for three years or something like that. One day I was sitting 

9 in the Back Room, and Tom had come in. And he said, "Oo you 

10 know that Joyce has somebody .else moving in with her?• Now, 

11 this was when he lived with herhbefore1 and he has come to Dr;/ 

12 shoulders to cry at the Back Room to me. 

13 

14 

15 names. 

16 

17 

18 

MR. BERRY: Judqe, I don't see --

A. That'• what the chanqe part is. about the boys' 

MR. BERRY: What the relevancy of this is. 

JUDGE: Yeah, I don't see much --

A. Well, he asked the question about cain -- that 

19 the boys wanted to chanqe their names to Cain. Well, I'm leading 

20 up to he hasn't been there for three years. I .. an he wun•t. 

21 there he has only been back a couple of months, and they 

22 just qot married. How can.the boys want their names changed? 

23 JUDGE: You don't know that. Have you talked to 

24 them and asked them? 

25 A. I know. I have been over to their hou1e. 

Dolores S.Smith 
Stenotype Reporter 

1020 Whittier Avenue 
Winchester, Virginia 22601 



1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

- 36 -

JUDGE: Have you asked them whether or not --

A. Do you mean have I asked them do you want your 

names changed to Cain? No, sir. I did not. 

Q. Mr. Flowers, in reference to the question 

about Mr. Cain, do you know of your own knowledqe from visitations 

whether or not Mr. Cain has been around the children continuously 

prior to the marriage on Christmas Eve? 

A. Yes, sir, I knew that. The fact that -- a 

couple of times I was over to see the kids.:.' and this was just 

before Christmas be~ore Tommy come .back.: She was very upset 

because this 9uy she was living with knew him and Tommy had COiie 

back. It hasn't been that.long that they would say anythinq. 

They knew TOnuny before, but there had been like a six-month 

or better than a year that Cain wasn't even around. Now, within 

a couple of months, the boys want to chanqe their names1 and ab• 

wants to change their names. She got married. All within a 

oouple of months, and I'm their fath~r for seven years. I mean 

do you want to take a couple of months for seven years? 

MR. BERRY: Judge, I am not really sure how 

.app.rop.riate it ia, but, if I miqht in rebuttal, I juat wanted to 

ask Mrs. Cain a couple of questions. 

JUDGE: Yes. 

MR. BERRY: I'm really not even sure it's rebuttal. 

24 I hope I don' t overstep 1 and Mr~ .. Gunter, I am sure, won' t let 

25 me. 
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REBUTTAL EXAMINATION BY MR. BERRY: 

Q. Mrs. Cain, do you recall when you qot the 

attested copy of this order that I sent you that the Judqe had 

entered --
A. The 13th of February or the 12.th of February. 

It was that weekend. 

Q. What steps did you take after receiving that 

copy with regard to changing the children's recor~a? 

A. I went ahead because I was waiting to get them 

10 
-- l had to register them in the new school, and I waa w•itinq 

11 
for that to come throuqh so I could reqi$ter them under their 

12 
new name down there. And I went ahead and changed their records 

13 
at Virginia Avenue School here. 

14 
MR. GUNTER• Judqe, I do object. I don't think 

15 that's re•ponsive. 

16 
JUDGE: All right, air. Well, I think we could. 

17 
because he made the statement that she had already pre-reqiatered 

18 them. 

19 
MR. BERRYs Oo you know when you ohanqed what?. Om 

20 you just sort of 9i ve it to us --

21 
A. I changed the records at Vir9inia 0·J\venue 

22 School on the 13th of February. I went down to the R.ockbridqe 

23 El$mentary School on the 17th and reqisteced them in the new 

24 school down there on the 17th of February. 

25 
Q. Is that in Wood.bridqe? 
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1 A. That is in Woodbridge. Yes, sir. 

2 Q. And I also had to change their savings accounts 

3 their names -- their social security cards on the 13th. I 

4 changed their birth certificates. I filed their birth certificate • 

5 I have gotten Larry's back with his new name change on it •. I 

6 haven't gotten Chris's from Richmond yet. I changed their 

7 Sunday School attendance records. I changed their names with 

8 Dr. Jones, Dr. White and Dr. Cain,. and their names have also 

9 been changed in their grandfather' s will. 

10 MR. BERRY: Your witness 

11 MR. GUNTER: I don't believe I have any queationa. 

12 MR. BERRY: That's our oase, .. Your Honor. 

13 JUDGE: All right. Do you wish to argue? 

14 MR. BERRYs Oh, yes, I forgot who was first. I 

15 really haven't anything material -- Well, I don't have much 

16 more to say, Judge. Mr. Gunter mentioned in his argument before 

17 about the disruption of the family and disruption of the family 

is is mentioned in the only Virginia case on this1 an.d I would 

19 suggest to the Court that that is not a consideration in this 

20 case -- that if there was any disruption of the family it came 

21 about in 1971 when Mrs. Flowers was divorced from Mr. Plowers 

22 on the grounds of adultery. I think that the --

23 MR. GUNTERi I object to that, Your Honor. 'l'hat 

24 hasn't been the subject of any evidence at this hearing and baa 

25 no bearing upon the matters either. 
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1 JUDGE: It's a matter of record. 

2 MR. BERRY: Yes, sir, it's a matter of record. 

3 MR. GUNTER: Yes, sir, but it hasn't been shown 

4 here, and I don't believe it has any relevancy to th.is proceeding. 

5 It doesn't make nim; ai:xy the less their father. 

6 JUDGE: No. I'll sustain the objection. 

7 MR. BERRY: Well, if the Court please, I think it 

a does go to the matter of disruption of the family which Mr. 

9 Gunter argued before and maybe not a lot but it has some bearing 

10 on it. 

11 JUDGE: I think that the .divorce was granted to 

12 her and she received alimony so it was obvious .;that the party at 

13 fault was the husband. 

14 MR. BERRY: All right, sir. So we are talking 

15 basically under the Virginia oases -- or the Virginia case --

16 the cases in other jurisdictions -- we are talking about what'• 

17 in the best interests of the ohildren, and I think the evidence 

18 before this Court is that this is the desire of the children. 

19 There is no evidence contrary. The only other evidenoe is that 

20 Mr. Flowers has never talked to the children about it. The 

21 evidence is, as far as convenience, it is certainly qoin9 to b.e 

22 more inconvenient to qo through and change everything back at 

23 this point than it is to continue with the change of name as . 

24 indicated. And Mrs. Flowers went ahead on a proper and entered 

25 order of this court given her some week after it was entered 
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1 by this Court -- an attested copy thereof -- and proceeded to 

2 do what ahe thought was right, and what I think she did have a 

3 right to do. This is, as Your Honor will recognize, a somewhat 

4 unusual procedure because there isn't any provision in _the 

5 statute for notice to Mr. Flowers nor really any provision for 

6 him to be heard in the case. I think Your Honor's granted him 

7 that hearing just as an accommodation more than as a requirement 

a of the statute. I think the whole determination here is within 

9 the sound discretion of the court, and I think that the sound 

io exercise of that discretion will dictate to the Court that these 

11 children's names be the same as their mother's and father's and 

12 that their records and that their name by which they are known 

13 by their playmates and friends be the same as their parents. 

14 Your Honor, I just want to ·add tha.t there is positive evidence 

15 before the Court that this was not done for any fraudulent or 

16 illegal purpose which seems to be at least the victim in .. the · 

17 in re .S:trikwerda case, and I would suggest to the Court that 

18 the fact that this might be an embarrassment to Mr. Flowers is 

19 not a proper consideration for this Court in determining this 

20 issue. 

21 JUDGE: All right. Mr. Gunter. 

22 MR. GUNTER: Judge, I think Mr. Berry probably made 

23 a statement through error in his closing argument that indicates 

24 exactly why we are here. He said that these children's names 

25 ought to be the same as their father and their mother1 and, of 
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1 course, he meant to say stepfather and' mother1 and that's what 

2 we are he~e about. The proof of the thing, Your Honor, is in 

3 the pudding. In other words, looking true -- what is normal and 

4 

5 

what is abnormal, what is usual and what is unusual, is always 

subject to who's determining what is reasonable and usual and 

6 so forth. But, if Your Honor please, I would submit to the Court 

7 that there is 99 point some per cent of the children of divorced 

8 parents whose names are still and will always be the name of 

9 the father, and less than one per cent whose names have been 

10 changed through some manner or reason to the name of the stepfather. 

ll In the absence of something like an adoption. N~turally, if 

12 there's an adoption there would be a change in name, and so we 

13 want to be sure. Well, the Court is well aware that is not what 

14 we are dealing with here. ,we are dealing with relief here without 

15 any penalty for it, Your Honor. The penalty is to Mr. Flowers, 

16 and I think it is obvious from Mr. Flowers testimony that he is 

17 a concerned father about this and that he does not feel that it 

18 is in the best interest of the children and that he has good 

19 reason to raise complaint concerning the same. And I submit to 

20 · Your Honor that there hasn't been any showing here that the 

21 welfare of these children cries out for their name to be chanqed 

22 from Flowers to Cain. This is just a preference of Mrs. Cain 

23 apparently. Now, Your Honor please, I am not going back at all 

24 except to mention that the cases that we have relied upon in this 

25 case on our motion to strike, but the case, I guess i~ is 
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Strikwerda and Antell from Virginia, has the victim ooncerninq 

the disruptive effect on the family and the fact that any 

children -- there weren't any children in that case -- would bear 

the surname of the father and that all interested parties joined 

in and consented in that case. I think that in a back-door sort 

6 of way, Your Honor, that that case is really favorable to Mr. 

7 Plowers' position. Now, the other cases that have been relied 

8 upon have been cited by both the state reporter and the regional 

9 reporter in my motion to strike -- the New York cases and the 

lo Georgia case. Now, therefore, Your Honor, in concluding, I would 

11 like to give the Court the benefit of what admittedly is secondary 

12 authority, but nevertheless I believe it to be one of the best 

13 sources of secondary authority that can be presented. Referring 

l4 the Court to Volume 65 of Corpus Juris Secundum, Your Honor, 

15 Section 11, under the title of "Names· 11, Subsection 2, Change 

16 of Name of Infant." Now, first of all, I would like to point out 

17 to the Court that the text deals with the change of the name of 

18 an infant in a different subsection than it does a change of 

19 name of say a woman or even a man or whoever. And it begins, 

20 generally -- and this is quote.d, Your Honor "Generally the 

21 grant or denial of an application to change the name of an infant 

22 is within the discretion of the court." We certainly don't argue 

23 that. What· .w.e are. doing ..... we are :trying to ·.peril4',de the Court 

24 in the exercise of its discretion what is the right discretion to 

25 use. All right. "The application should be granted only where 
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1 
to do so is clearly in the best interest of the child, and there 

2 
is no reasonable objection to the proposed change." And we 

3 
submit there, Your Honor, that .there is a reasonable objection 

4 here to the proposed change. Now, Your Honor, rather than 9oin9 

5 through this section, I would like to quote and I don't want to 

6 give the court the idea that I am quoting every word in here, 

7 so I am telling you now that I don't believe I have taken it out 

8 of context, but that I'm quoting at random through this section. 

9 "The father cannot be arbitrarily deprived of his right to have 

lO his child use his name unless it is in the interest of the child 

11 that such change be made. Ordinarily a change of the name of a 

· 12 minor child of divorced parents should not be granted where it 

13 might contribute to the estrangement of the child from its 

14 father who has shown a desi~e to preserve a parental relationship 

15 but such an application has been granted where. the father is 

16 shown to have been indifferent to the son's material welfare over 

17 a period of years, and he is in reality a stranger and an 

18 unknown to him." Now, Your Honor, I think that amply resolves 

19 this matter here; and I feel that cled.rly Mr. Flowers wouldn't 

20 be here today if he was a stranger to his child and if he wasn't 

21 concerned about the material welfare of these children, and hie 

22 record, shows that so far as material welfare is concerned and 

23 so forth that there has always been that care there -- that 

24 love. And you can tell from his testimony today. Although he's 

25 a young man, and he works hard for a living1 and he only has a 
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1 sixth grade education and so forth, yet he -- in his testimony 

2 he was at one point very near a brink of tears concerning this 

3 matter he is so concerned about it. I submit to Your Honor that 

4 this change of name proceeding in Virginia was never meant to be 

5 exercised in a plenary manner in the instance of where it would 

6 be disruptive to a father-son relationship and where it would be 

7 a subject of embarrassment. 

8 JUDGE: Mr. Berry. 

9 MR. BERRY: The Court please, I think Mr. Flowers 

io is trying to cast himself in the role of cQncerned father, and his 

11 desire to preserve the parental relationship is amply answered 

12 by the evidence which is -- visitation has been testified to, and 

13 it hasn't been denied by him. And I would suqgest to the Court 

14 that no one would consider' seeing these children twice a year 

15 and chance visits -- or chance meetings at the grocery store 

16 as any kind of a visitation schedule or a desire to maintain 

17 a father-son relationship with these children who obviously need 

18 some sort of guidance from their father. I think that the 

19 disruptive effect in this case, Judge, on the family would be 

20 for these children to have a different name from Mr. and Mrs. 

21 ·Cain. I think that's the primary consideration of this Court 

22 in this case. 

23 JUDGE: All right. Of course, we have. nothing 

24 to guide us on this in Virginia. The statute is silent and does 

25 not provide, as we have said, for the other parent to even be 
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noti.f ied of -- It is only by chance that this matter came on 

within 21 days so that it could be reviewed. I don't know how 

it could have been reviewed if it had been a week later. But I 

still think that the primary concern of the Court is for the 

5 welfare of the children. There is no allegation that this is 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

done for an illegal purpose, and I am mindful of the faot that a 

father has a sense of pride in having his name carried on. 

However, in this case the custody in the divorce proceeding was 

granted to the mother. Although the father is providing financial 

support, he has not shown a desire to create a real lasting 

and parental relationship by visiting regularly with the children. 

There has been vex-Y sporadic visitation. Certainly now that the 

mother and the children have been moving to a new community and 

establishing a new life it,appears that those visitation privilege 

15 will be more difficult. Nor do I see the embarrassment that the 

16 father alleges. Had the stepfather and the mother remained in 

l 7 the present community where Mr. Flowers is living, there would 

18 have been more opportunity for embarrassment than there will be 

19 in this case where there has been a change in their residence. 

20 I don't see that this will disrupt in any way the relationship 

21 between the father and the child. I think that it is interesting 

22 that the children have indicated a desire that their names be 

23 changed by an indication to the mother that they assumed that 

24 it would automatically Qe changed. And I think all in all when 

25 you weigh all the equities of the matter that here this is a new 
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1 family going into a new area. The children would be benefited by 

2 a change of name and so I will grant the petition and reaffirm 

3 the previous order of the Court changing their names. I don't 

4 consider that there was a sufficient reason proven by the father 

s that the names should not be changed, so I will deny your motion. 

6 MR. GUNTER: Judge, since this does appear to be a 

7 case of first imprint as far as I can determine in Virginia, and 

a since we have obviously employed a court reporter for that 

9 purpose and, as indicated, my client is very concerned about it, 

10 would the court consider suspending the effect of this order 

11 pending appeal -- an application for a· writ of error to the 

12 Supreme Court? 

13 JUDGE: I think we have ~- Would you like to 

14 comment on it. 

15 MR. BERRY: Only to say, Judge, that just about 

16 everything that would ord~narily flow from the change of name 

17 has been done, and it seems to me a futile thing to suspend 

18 the order and have everything undone pending the application 

19 for a writ of error. I think things should be left at the 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

.status quo. 

JUDGE: That's the difficulty here. Everything 

would have to undone that has been done, and then if there should 

not be an appeal, then you would have to go through it all aqain. 

I think it would be -- Since we are in the posture that we are 
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1 that it would be better not to suspend the execution of --

2 but certainly I think that Mrs. Cain would She probably would 

3 have no reason to make any further changes on the records1 but, 

4 if s4e did, I would think that possibly she would not unless it 

5 was absolutely necessary -- that unless it was absolutely necessary 

6 she would consider not making any changes until this matter has 

7 been resolved, but from what I can see practically everything 

B that would effect the children at this time has been done. 

9 MR. GUNTER: I assume, Your Honor, the nature of 

10 the case ming such as it is that this Court would not require 

11 any bond or anything other than what the rules of the Supreme 

12 Court would require. 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

JUDGE: No, I don't think so. 
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1 STATE OF VIRGINIA-AT-LARGE, To-wit: 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

I, o6lores s. Smith, a Notary Public in and for 

the State of Virginia-at-Large, do hereby certify that the fore­

going testimony was duly taken by me at the time and place afore­

said; that I thereafter reduced the same to writing1 and that I 

am not related to any of the parties to. this suit nor otherwise 

interested in the outcome thereof. 

Given under my hand this 4th day of May, 1976. 

My commission expires March 6, 1978. 

Notary P lie 
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